
 

 

 

Faculty Senate Agenda 
January 8, 2019 
Willamette Room 

Primarily paperless, wou.edu/facultysenate 
 

3:15 - 3:30 p.m. 
Better Know a Colleague (informal gathering, optional) 
 

3:30 - 5:00 p.m. 
Business Meeting 
 
1. Call to order: 3:30 
 
2. Call of the roll (by circulation of sign-in sheet) 
 

3. Corrections to and approval of minutes from previous meeting 
 3.1. approved as written 

 
4. Institutional Reports 
 4.1. Adele Schepige, Faculty Senate President 

• See full report on faculty senate website. 
 

• Comment: Would also like to recognize the passing and contributions 
of Bob Hautala. 
 
 

4.2. Rex Fuller, University President  
• See full report on faculty senate website. (President Fuller not present 

at the meeting.) 
 

• Question: There was an 85 student drop in non-admit graduate 
students. What exactly is that? 

o A student enrolled in courses but not enrolled in a degree 
o Some of this may come with credit overlay from a group which 

started as a cohort and students are later given a choice to join 
the program or just take the credits 

• Comment: Low enrollment this year, paraphrasing from a report by 
President Fuller to the Board. 

• Please send additional questions to Adele to be forwarded to 
President Fuller. 

 



 

 

4.3. Rob Winningham, Interim Provost 
• See full report on faculty senate website, including an addendum on 

OERs and a list of winter/spring courses being held at WOU Salem. 
• One recurring issue is undergraduate retention in juniors and seniors 

especially. We would be happy to hear ideas in this area. 
• If you have an idea for a course at the Salem campus, reach out to Sue 

Monahan or Hilary Holman-Kidd. 
 
 

• Question: While monitoring the numbers in Salem, are we also 
monitoring numbers in Monmouth and possible impact of Salem on 
enrollment at our campus? 

o Response from Sue Monahan: The classes offered at Salem are 
offered in multiple sections on campus. We are working hard 
to prevent an impact on campus, and will monitor student’s 
home campus as more students sign up. Most of the courses 
being offered at Salem are targeted at adult students who work 
full time, not the kinds of students who traditionally attend 
WOU at Monmouth. It is not our intent to cannibalize WOU 
offerings from Monmouth for the new campus. 

• Question: The high cost of housing on Monmouth might be one 
reason students drop out. Do we have any initiatives for low-cost 
housing? 

o Answer from Rob Winningham: I would defer this question to 
Rex Fuller or Gary Dukes. 

 
4.4. Tad Shannon & Leanne Merrill, IFS 
• Announcement from Leanne: IFS has not met since the last faculty senate 

in December, and will be meeting in two weeks. 
• Update from Tad: HB 2998 work group led by HECC has completed all the 

legislative mandates due in 2018. Over the summer, the core transfer 
map (a set of courses that can be taken at any community college and 
transferred to any public university to fulfill general education 
requirements) was finalized and this is now in place and being marketed. 

• The unified statewide transfer agreements are in process. Four 
disciplines were identified and groups established: Biology; Business; 
Elementary Education; English. Biology and Business represented places 
with a lot of transfer students who have excess credits. Elementary 
Education was selected in part because teacher education is an important 
for the state, but excess credits are not problematic as in Business and 
Biology. English as a discipline doesn’t seem problematic but is 
representative of the liberal arts, and was chosen to see what would 
happen. 

• The first USTA (Biology) was approved in December, and was a fairly 
involved process. Erin Baumgartner was our representative to that group.  
English is likely to be the next one approved. Due to the way our English 



 

 

major is set up, there is a lower division course that still need to be taken 
after transfer from a community college. It is an example of the type of 
issue that may crop up in the future. 

• Elementary Education might have some similar issues due to duplication 
between 200 level courses at community colleges and 400 level courses 
at some regional universities. WOU’s Elementary Education program 
does not have these issues. 

• As this continues to roll out, we need to be sure we are listening to 
comments from community colleges without necessarily doing whatever 
they say. HECC is very focused on making sure the intent of this law is 
followed. IFS continues to advocate for faculty control of curriculum 
through senate. 

 
4.5. Shaun Huston, Gen Ed Committee 

• Full report from Gen Ed committee is available on the Faculty Senate 
website. (Uploaded after the meeting, so numbers there are more 
current than the ones reported here.) 
 
 

• First year seminar proposal deadline is today [January 8th]. As of 
2:55, there were 44 course proposals. Of the 2 types of proposals, 
writing and quantitative, we currently have 23 and 21 of these.  

• Our target for the proposals was around 70, but a number of them 
came in Sunday night so there may still be more on the way. If we fall 
short, there are practical options we can pursue to make up the 
difference, including putting out a second call or checking with faculty 
to see if they can teach additional sections. Fall is the focus for filling 
in these additional courses. 

• More formal documentation coming once data has been gathered. 
 

• Question: How many of the proposals so far are team-taught? 
o About 4, although one is from Student Affairs staff and not 

faculty. 
• Question: What are the numbers across divisions? 

o Proposals from both colleges, more from Liberal Arts and 
Sciences than College of Education. We have at least one 
proposal from every division in Liberal Arts and Science. 

• Question: When will decisions be made on proposals? 
o Next week, after the submission deadline, the general 

education committee will start reviewing. We want to be sure 
we make these before FTEs for Fall are due. 
 
 

5. Consideration of Old Business 
 5.1. Drop Minor: History of Earth and Biosphere Science 

• Motion to approve. 



 

 

• Seconded 
o Aye: 21 
o Nay: 1 

• Motion approved 
 
 5.2 New Certificate: Bilingual/ESOL Undergraduate Certificate  

• Motion to approve. 
• Seconded 

o Aye: 22 
o Nay: 0 

• Motion approved 
 

5.3 Doctor of Physical Therapy  
• Question: You mentioned George Fox being one of a small number of 

campuses with the DPT. How profitable has that been, and have there 
been any casualties from the doctorate being offered? 

o Answer from Provost Winningham: I don’t know specifics 
about their experiences, but I expect that this could support 
our liberal arts education due to the income it will bring in. It’s 
also at the graduate level and will likely be housed in a 
different college. We might also get a bump in nursing 
students, similarly to when we got a number of undergraduate 
students ten years ago. 

o Answer from Dave McDonald: From conversations with their 
administration and staff, it’s been viewed as a very positive 
addition to their campus culture and offerings. They are 
moving forward with a physician’s assistant program and a 
new building to house the program due to its success. 

• Comment: Humanities division didn’t talk as much about curriculum 
or character of the offering, but the financial risk. A more detailed 
presentation on the financial risks specifically, as well as their 
likelihood, might help allay fears in this area.  

o Comment from Dave McDonald: George Fox’s experience with 
the DPT and their return on investment. Our proposed budget 
is based on their actual budgets, based on which we expect to 
have a net profit by year three (including the two previous 
years). 

o Comment from Rob Winningham: There don’t seem to be too 
many risks. One is the faculty salary question, because of the 
high salary in the field. A longer term risk is the profitability of 
the program to all universities, which might see more 
competition in the future especially from clinical placement 
sites. One possibility there could be paying for the clinical sites. 
We do have some off-ramps built in for if we can’t do any of 
these things. 

• Question: Is it true that there is strong private interest and support? 



 

 

o Very true. The external advisory board has a number of 
partners from outside the academic world. We are definitely 
pursuing philanthropic money and donations.  

• Question: Why do the clinical placements have to be local? 
o They don’t have to be, but it helps for when students are also 

taking classes at the same time. Some of the later clinical 
placements are 8-10 weeks, and can be spread across the 
country. However, the first and second year courses require 
them to take courses at the same time. Since the intent is not to 
be an online program, local placement sites would be 
preferable. We have mostly avoided doing an online approach 
due to added difficulties for accreditation. 

• Question: Thank you for answering these additional questions. What 
would the process look like for salary? What are the next steps, since 
this is a WOU-FT and faculty governance issue? 

o Joint labor management committee has been meeting 
regularly, and this is on an upcoming agenda for our next 
meeting. Although we can’t do actual bargaining at these 
meetings we can begin having conversations and answering 
them. Bargaining will begin in a year, well in advance of the 
program starting and some of our later offramps. 

• Comment: From the president’s report earlier, some of the negative 
numbers in that report might be turned around by a program like 
DPT. We have a hard time ensuring new enrollment coming in, which 
this kind of program and the money that come in from the state level 
and tuition might be helpful in flipping that chart around. We 
shouldn’t walk away from an opportunity to expand the university 
and put us on a sounder financial basis. 

• Question: What would tuition look like? Would there be a 
differential? Do you have a tuition model? 

o Answer from Rob Winningham: We’re going to try and come in 
under the private university costs, but it’s not cheap to run this 
kind of program. 

o Answer from Dave McDonald: The earliest student intake for 
this program will be Fall 2022. George Fox will likely be at or 
around $40,000. We are setting our initial offering at $30,000. 
The university has authority to set these tuition levels 
unilaterally. 

o Comment from Rob: The statewide provost council has to 
approve this proposal. I sent the proposal to them informally in 
December and it’s being discussed today, with an opportunity 
to approve it today. If it’s approved today, the Board of 
Trustees has put it on their docket for the January 16th 
meeting. If it’s not approved today, it won’t be discussed at that 
level until the April meeting, which might disadvantage us 
compared to other universities pursuing the program. The step 



 

 

after that is the statewide provost council, which can vote on it 
February 4th. Potentially, we could have HECC approval by 
April, at which point we can register our intent to have this 
kind of program from CAPTE and NWCCU. We can’t begin the 
accreditation process until we’ve hired a director, which would 
be the next step. 

• Comment: Social Sciences division (Behavioral 
Sciences/Gerontology) sees huge benefits from having this program 
on campus. There’s also the possibility of following it with an 
occupational therapy program, which would be a nice addition to the 
campus. Additional occupational therapists who could work with 
geriatrics in Oregon would also be a big benefit at the state level. 

 
• Motion to Approve 
• Seconded 

o Aye: 19 
o Nay:3 

• Motion Passed 
 

5.4 Ed.D. in Interpreting Studies 
• Motion to Approve 
• Seconded 

o Aye: 22 
o Nay: 0 

• Motion Passed 
 
6. Consideration of New Business 
 6.1 English Studies Minor  

• Discussion to be held at next faculty senate meeting. 
 
7. Informational Presentations and Committee Reports 
 7.1 Department Name Change, Department of English, Writing and 

Linguistics, (Kathy Cassity, David Hargreaves) 
• See documents on faculty senate website. 

 
 

• Comment from Adele Schepige: As a comment on process, name 
changes are brought as informational items, and if we don’t hear from 
anyone by next meeting they are passed up to the president. 

 
7.2 New Division proposal: Criminal Justice, Kathy Cassity  

• See documents on faculty senate website. 
• Question: The row [of FTEs] with humanities is with CJ taken out? 

o Response: They are the current numbers for Humanities. The 
change doesn’t affect the numbers for any other division, only 
Social Sciences.  



 

 

 
• Meeting adjourned at 4:45pm 

4:45 – 5:15 p.m.  
Better Know a Colleague (informal gathering continued, optional)  
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